Southern Nevada Association of Pride, Inc.

In a Public Session of the Board of Directors

April 27, 2004

Minutes (Final)

The Board of Directors, assembled in Public Session at Hamburger Mary’s Conference Room with James Healey presiding and Secretary Keith Groteluschen recording the minutes, was called to order at 6:35 pm, on April 27, 2004.  Healey announced that there was a quorum present.  Groteluschen performed the roll call.

Present:

Karsten T Brown, John Brumley, Michelle Bryant, John Gomes, Danny G, Keith Groteluschen, James Healey, Ross Letica, Bob Napierala, Rene Perez, Beau Texter, Ernie Yuen

Absent with Notification

Ricki Carrasquillo

Absent without Notification

Kris Boesen

Groteluschen announced that the meeting was being electronically recorded.  The minutes from April 12, 2004 were approved (7 yea, 0 nay, 2 abstentions).

John Brumley stated SNAPI has about $9,000 in the bank at ten days before Pride Week begins.  Checks to be approved were $1550 for Ernie Yuen which is sponsor money already deposited.  The money pays for bingo and pageant raffle prizes as well as parade trophies.  Karsten T Brown request a $100 refund check for KB Designs because they overpaid.  Michelle Bryant requested a $2500 check for ASAP Apparel for Pride merchandise.  Groteluschen requested a $2800 check for Casswood Insurance, which pays insurance for the parade and festival.  Brumley made a motion to approve these checks. Healey asked for the outstanding payments yet to be made before the Festival.  Brumley listed the payment for Metro officers and Rene Perez didn’t know how much he would need for RSVP.  Brumley stated he needs at least $8,000 in the checking account so we have enough money to make change during Pride Week.  Healey estimated the Metro payment would be $2,500, which is half of the total estimated payment.  Healey stated we will owe one of the headliners $2,000 the night of the Festival.  We owe the other headliner $3,500 the night of the event.  Healey stated the budget for the security personnel is $2,600, which will be paid out to the 20 security people at the end of their shifts at the Festival.  Healey stated Ernie Yuen would not need any additional funds before the pageant and we will have the revenues from the raffle sales, which would go into the checking account.  Groteluschen stated the Boy’s and Girlz Parties have a $200 budget each for decorating the front entrance to the venue.  Yuen stated he needs money upfront for the barricade company.  Healey estimated we need $1,000 for that.  Perez stated he’s still working on the generators and doesn’t know the upfront cost yet.  Yuen stated he would check tomorrow on whether we need a generator to power Danny G’s sound system to be used at the stage.

Brumley stated we are expecting $2,500 from Enterprise, $1,500 coming from SAAB, which gives us about $14,000 in the checking account.  Healey added revenues from bingo at $1,200 and $8,000 from Boy’s and Girlz Parties, to money from the parade entries, money from Club Pride for a total of $23,850.  Brumley stated out of that total we need $8,000 for change, which leaves enough for checks for Pepper MaShay and Kristine W, deposit for the barricades and other deposits.  So we have enough now to cover the checks we are approving today.  The motion was seconded and approved unanimously.

Healey stated he revised the Festival budget.  The projected revenue stands at $128,050, which is a low-ball projection.  Expenses are projected to be $99,910.  Including the Enterprise sponsorship money, we expect to have $23,640 after paying off last year’s debt.  Brumley stated that the previous SNAPI secretary warned that expecting $70,000 from the front gate ticket sales at the Festival is very ambitious.  Last year, the front gate was $45,000.  Healey responded that his predecessor did not have a lot of control over what came in the door.  Brumley added that we expect to have a lot of ticket sales at the under 21 price of $5.  Healey responded that we are projecting 6,000 ticket sales for adult and 1,000 for under 21.  Healey stated he has 1,000 youth ticket sales calculated into the projection.  Healey stated parade entries are lacking right now and our estimate may be high for revenue from the parade.  Healey reminded board members to encourage everyone to send in their parade entry forms.  Healey also reminded board members no expenses are allowed unless they are approved by the Executive Board and is in the budget given to the board members.  No expenses can be authorized unless given approval by the Executive Board.

Groteluschen stated his former roommate Michael came up with the idea of using the international Pride organization called InterPride to find an insurance company.  Groteluschen stated we can use InterPride’s insurance company as long as we get a membership to InterPride.  We had been waiting for four months for the local insurance brokers to find a policy but kept getting denied.  We are trying to use a St. Paul insurance policy from Dori Shields at Casswood Insurance.  We hope the City of Las Vegas and the Event Center Las Vegas will accept this policy.   Groteluschen stated this policy combines coverage for the parade and festival.   The coverage is one million dollars for both events.  This policy also offers coverage for liability for vehicles.  Groteluschen stated the policy costs $1,000 to pay for general liability for both events, $750 for hired auto liability, which includes board members, staff members, volunteers, and anyone connected with SNAPI as well as borrowed or loaned property.   We also get auto insurance for the days of the events.  Groteluschen stated this policy would cover volunteers who are driving for SNAPI.  For an additional $250, we have insurance for the rest of the year as well.  Groteluschen stated the total was $2,800.    We received this policy from Dori around two this afternoon.  The certificate of insurance has been e-mailed to the City of Las Vegas.  Groteluschen needs the e-mail address for the Event Center Las Vegas.  We are waiting to hear back from the City of Las Vegas on whether this policy meets their needs.  Healey instructed Perez to take the insurance certificate to Mike at the Event Center to make sure it meets their requirements.  Healey reminded Perez that he needs to make sure all of the other permits and licenses are in place.  

Groteluschen stated he didn’t have much time to work on volunteers while handling the insurance matters.  We have 25 volunteer applications turned in.  Groteluschen asked the committee chairs to e-mail to him the number of volunteers they need and how each of the volunteers will be helping us.  Danny G offered to make large banners requesting volunteers.  Groteluschen stated he still getting calls from people wanting to volunteer.  Healey stated Perez will want to have five or six floaters to help set up the morning of the Festival.  Groteluschen stated the two volunteers who have been handling drink ticket sales in the past may not be available this year due to job changes.  The two people usually brought with them some 20 volunteers.  Other board members recommended reaching out to other nonprofit groups as a resource for volunteers.  Michelle Bryant asked if she is working the merchandise sales as well as the information booth or just information booth.  Healey responded Get Booked is handling all merchandise sales.

Brumley stated he would need board members to come to the cash room when he and Bob Napierala were both out changing out cash drawers.  Healey responded that Brumley should set up an hourly schedule, which states when board members are working the cash room.

Perez stated we have a signed contract for lighting and stage as well as pipe and drape.   The outside stage is included in the lighting and stage contract.  The stage will be covered.  Perez handed out a cost sheet for the tents, chairs, and tables.  RSVP’s offer is about one thousand dollars different than the other bid from Rebel Rental.  RSVP’s total is $2475.  Perez is working with RSVP to have the payment made after the event.  RSVP is checking to make sure what permits we need with the layout we plan to use.  Ross Letica stated he told his contact at RSVP that we need to pay the minimal deposit of 10 percent before the event and the rest of it would be paid after the event.  Letica stated RSVP was okay with that.  Letica stated the contract includes 300 chairs, 150 tables, and 19 tents with tops and backs only.  Brown asked Perez if he received the e-mail about the pipe and drape for the living quilt must be displayed and Perez stated he had received the e-mail.  Brown stated the group has a booth but the living quilt is too large for the booth but they want the living quilt near the booth.  Brown stated there was talk of putting the quilt near the silent auction area.  Perez stated he was talking about encasing it.  Healey asked where the booth will be.  Brown stated the booth will be by the QVEGAS area and the quilt would be right around the corner.  Healey stated they have strict rules about the quilts and the quilt has to be in sight at all times.  Healey stated Hospitality Services will be in the designated area with a photo booth.  Healey stated we will take a look at that later.  Letica stated he needs electricity dropped into the VIP room.  Letica stated there is only one outlet in the whole area.  Perez stated he would talk to George at the Event Center Las Vegas about that.  Perez made a motion to approve the contract with RSVP for the tents, tables and chairs for $2475.  The motion was seconded and approved unanimously.  Healey instructed Perez to get the contract signed by RSVP immediately and find out how much the deposit needs to be.  Healey stated the contract needs to include language that RSVP is responsible for pickup and delivery of the tents, tables, and chairs.

Healey stated the lead security officer has all 20 officers lined up.  Healey stated he will hold a training with them the day before the Festival.  Points of entry will be assigned at that time.  Healey stated Erin got the wands from MGM Grand Garden to be used by the officers at the entrance door.  Healey stated officers will check in at the vendor/volunteer entrance.  Healey stated the Hospitality Services will run the dunk tank.  This is a revenue-producing event for us.  We need to get volunteers to sit in the dunk tank.  Healey stated we need 12 people to cover the entire time.  Healey stated creative metals, which we saw at NGRA’s BigHorn Rodeo is donating 2 items for the silent auction.  Each item is valued at $100 a piece.  Nick San Pedro is also donating and there are six or seven other items.  DC Cowboys donated an autographed calendar and shirt.  We also get three sets of tickets for Zumanity.

Brown stated we have plenty of vendors and some are still coming in.  QVEGAS reserved a 15-booth area and we will have to put some of our vendors in there because we don’t have room for them.  There is room on the arena floor, however we have sponsors, which need a spot for their booths.  We sold one spot on the arena floor with the others going to sponsors.  Brown stated we are doing very well thanks in part to Lambda, which reserved 15 spots and QVEGAS.  Brown plans to run the credit card charges tomorrow.  Brown estimated he would be running about $3,000 in credit card charges.  Brown stated we didn’t do as well for food vendors because of the booth price and 10 percent, which goes to in-house catering company.  Healey stated that helps us because more customers will go to Hospitality Services, which helps us.  Healey stated he needs to go to the Event Center this week with Perez to see if we can squeeze more booths in the venue.  Healey stated QVEGAS has more than ten companies wanting booths.  Healey stated QVEGAS would give us all of the money at one time sometime this week.  Healey instructed Brown to send a letter to each vendor confirming placement of the booth, check in times, etc.  Brown told Perez that a map of power requirements for each booth and the number of required tables and chairs is coming.

Healey stated the complete entertainment schedule for the main stage has been filled.  Healey ran down the schedule.  Brown asked Healey for an e-mail of the entertainment schedule so he could post it on our Web site.  Healey stated he wants to have all board members introduced on stage at one point.  Healey stated he would tell the board members when that would happen.  Healey asked Danny G to make several banners, which list the entertainer schedule.  Healey stated he is still looking for entertainers for the outside stage because it takes a lot of performers to cover seven hours of entertainment.  Healey stated Toni James has a DJ for the inside and outside stage.  NGRA have their own DJ for the outside dance tent.  Healey made a motion for a recess, which was seconded and approved at 7:44 pm.

Healey stated Enterprise will sponsor SNAPI for $2,500.   Enterprise is sending a letter to their foundation requesting an additional $2,500 for educational purposes.  This money would come in after the Festival.  This money would be tagged for our educational efforts.  Healey stated Enterprise will provide a rental town car for Pepper MaShay and her manager for the entire four-day stay.  Healey stated Pepper MaShay will be Grand Marshal for the parade, attend the Boy’s Party, and perform at the Festival.  Pepper and Kristine W will sign autographs after the last performance.  Healey stated he needs to work with Perez to find an area for that.  Healey stated Pepper will have four friends with her from out of town as well as her manager.  They are staying at New York New York, which is comping Pepper’s room.  SNAPI is paying for the manager’s room at a much-reduced rate.  Cirque du Soleil will give four Zumanity tickets to Pepper and two tickets for Kristine W.

Healey stated the bottled water is being distributed now.  One case is available for each board member.  Healey stated water was delivered today to Hamburger Mary’s, Get Booked, and Gipsy.  Hamburger Mary’s has agreed to sell Pride water during the month of May.   Healey stated Pride water will be sold at the Event Center Las Vegas in the Monster Energy Drink booth as well as the concession stands.  Randy’s company will sell the water at the parade as well.  Healey stated we need to secure more points of sale for the bottled water.  That would include places, which can move large amounts of water such as a restaurant or a bar.  Letica stated Randy dropped the price of the water to $5 a case and SNAPI will receive $2 per case.  Healey stated we can get the customer on a delivery schedule so a lot of water isn’t dumped at their door all at one time.  Danny G stated he would check with Flex’ manager about allowing us to sell the water at Club Pride.  Healey stated there are 15 sponsors on the bottle.  The Board sold ten sponsorships and Hospitality Services sold five.

Yuen stated our St. Patrick’s party at Hamburger Mary’s made $335 from raffle sales with a majority of the money coming from a raffle for a date with Don Phillips.  Hamburger Mary’s donated $250 for their bar sales for that night.  So we made a total of $765.  Letica did the decorating and Danny G did the banners for the event and Healey did the raffle sales.  The raffle prizes came from our great sponsors.

Yuen stated NGRA turned a rainy Saturday at the BigHorn Rodeo into a good thing by moving it to the Tuscany Hotel and Casino.  The hotel wasn’t selling food so guests bought a lot of our breads and cookies from the bake sale.  We made $134 from the bake sale and $90 from the Pride Wheel.  On Sunday, the rodeo was back at Horseman’s Park but we couldn’t sell our baked goods due to permit restrictions.  But one of our supporters bought everything we had for $20.  We made $88 on the Pride Wheel for a total on the weekend of $332.  SNAPI donated all of the proceeds from the jail, bull ride, and calf roping to NGRA to help with the loss from the rain on Saturday.

Yuen stated the Men of Pride Calendar competition at the NGRA event generated $552.  We had a prelim on the 17th that generated $70 and another prelim on the 24th that generated $108.  We have made $730 from the last three prelims and finals.  So far, the Men of Pride Calendar has generated $1971.  We have two more months of prelims.  Yuen suggested in June we advertise Club Pride and the men’s calendar and bingo.  Yuen stated he is working with Blue Moon about a T-Dance in late July or early August.

Yuen stated there was one change to the pageant.  The Royal Court has decided to move the Youth Pageant off the regular date, which was May 8th to April 30th, this Friday.  Yuen stated the reason given was that it was a decision made by the emperor and empress.  They reached out to the youth and the youth felt that they would feel more comfortable having their pageant at The Center.  There is a new chairperson for the pageant.  His name is Drew.  Yuen stated he is working with Michelle Holiday and Drew to have a meeting to finalize everything.  Our commitment to the pageant is to sell the raffle tickets.  The prizes are secured through donations from SAAB, Blue Moon, and Get Booked.  All we need to do the day of the pageant is decorate the room.  The Royal Court everything else.  Yuen stated for the Youth Pageant we just have to show up.  We are not doing the raffle tickets for the Youth Pageant.  Yuen stated he told the Royal Court that this is not the agreement that we made.  Yuen asked the Board if we want to go along with these changes.  Board members felt we should address these issues after Pride Week.  Yuen stated the three winners of the Youth Pageant will show up on the 8th and be announced, crowned and given their sashes.  Yuen asked the entire board to help set up on the 8th.  Yuen stated Steve Tracy from Hamburger Mary’s has determined the layout of the room.  Danny G will do the music.  Groteluschen suggested we need to make sure the stage is fortified.  Yuen suggested milk crates under the weak spots in the center of the platforms.  Yuen reminded board members that each of us is paying admission to this event.  Yuen asked Letica if he would be able to get the columns for decoration.  Brumley stated we have $500 budgeted for the pageant.  Letica stated the pillars should be only $100.

Yuen stated MCC Family Sunday is May 9th from 1 pm to 6 pm.  We can hand out the QVEGAS magazines to help promote the Pride events.  Yuen stated we could also hand out flyers or do both.  Posters also are an option.  Yuen requested help finding a tent.  Yuen suggested we invest in a tent now for use at future events.  Costco has a tent for $180.  Healey stated he would put it on his credit card and we’ll take it back after Pride is all done.  Yuen stated he would assign shifts to all board members.  The shifts are noon to 3 pm or 3 pm to 6 pm.  Danny G asked if the entertainment schedule would be done soon so he could make banners, which would be displayed at MCC.  Yuen stated he doesn’t believe there is music at the tents.  Healey asked Danny G to supply the audio system and music.  

Yuen stated the theme for this month’s bingo is Colors of Pride.  We have all the donations for the prizes from Findlay SAAB.  The Male Bag gave us $50 gift certificates.  Yuen stated we will receive $25 gift certificates from Get Booked on a regular basis from now on.  Blue Moon Resort will give us an extra certificate to be raffled off.  Yuen asked Bryant to send out an e-mail blast promoting the costume contest.  The prize is a DVD player.  Yuen stated we may give away as much as $2,000 in prizes.  Healey reminded board members to ask the sponsors they have been working with to attend this special bingo event.  We would reserve tables for that sponsor.  We expect a full house but we want to make sure we recognize our sponsors.  Yuen stated that he knows The Male Bag and Blue Moon are coming to bingo.  Bryant stated Betty’s Outrageous Adventures will attend.  Yuen listed the board member assignments.  

Yuen stated we hope that we have the correct insurance for the parade.  We are waiting on verification from the City of Las Vegas.  Yuen stated he was told that there is a car show going on in the Fremont Street Experience.  We have been asked to move the stage two blocks to the south.  Beau Texter stated the street is one lane wider at that point, which is better for us.   Yuen stated our vendor will be able to sell water at the main stage.  Last year we could not sell product at the main stage due to restrictions from Fremont Street Experience.  Yuen stated we have six confirmed entries but, similar to last year, we expect most of the applications to come in at the very last minute.  Yuen described a group that wants to perform at the parade.  The group is called Mandonna.  They need help paying for the cost of rooms.  They won’t charge us a fee to perform.  They will also perform on the outside stage at the Festival.  They will also perform at Club Pride on Friday night and possibly at Hamburger Mary’s on Saturday night.  Board members offered to put them up in their homes.  Yuen stated we have four volunteers for the parade so we will need board members to help with the parade.  Healey suggested Yuen assign responsibilities to each board member.  Yuen stated the president of CAPI will be in town for the parade and festival.  He will serve as one of our judges.  Another judge is a local elementary school art teacher.  Yuen stated he needs one more judge.  Letica suggested we reach out to one of our sponsors such as Randy Zinkel or Mike Joseph.  Danny G expressed concern that his sound system won’t be big enough to accommodate the crowd but other board members assured him that his system will work for us.  Groteluschen asked if any entries would have to tap into the sound system when they performed in front of the stage.  Healey responded that entries usually have a sound system on their float.  

Yuen stated the T-Dance will start at 2 pm on the last day of Pride Week.  Yuen stated John and Mike have everything set up for us at the Blue Moon.  Healey stated we should start set up around 10:30 am or 11 am.  Yuen stated we will decorate with balloons.  Blue Moon has the boxes on which the dancers can perform.  Yuen stated we are hiring Go-Go boys from Brandon Johnson at Gipsy.  Yuen confirmed that this event will be clothing optional.  Healey stated we can have more Go-Go boys before or after the 4 to 7 pm time slot for the paid the Go-Go boys.  Texter warned that the Go-Go boys cannot go clothing optional because they are on an elevated box and someone outside the venue would be able to see them.  Healey responded that we would deal with that at Blue Moon.  Letica suggested each board member should be in the clothes.  Budweiser is helping with beer donations.  Yuen is working with Bicardi for liquor donations.  Healey stated we will have a simple bar menu.  Yuen told Brumley we will need about $500 in change at the start of the event.  Letica stated that he and Yuen will be the bartenders and tips will be donated back to SNAPI.

Bryant stated the Pride Guide that Bryant and Danny G created is done.  Healey stated he had an example of it here.  Bryant stated the window at Get Booked is completed.  She used the posters and signs created by Danny G.  Danny G produced more than 150 posters to be distributed citywide.  Merchandise needs to be added to the display.  Bryant gave some of our posters to Get Booked.  Healey stated board members need to take posters to businesses to the Green Valley and Northwest areas of the valley.  Healey suggested trying Starbucks and Wells Fargos.  They are supportive and bought a booth.  Healey wants to make sure everyone in the community knows what we have planned.  Danny G suggested we need to have the 501(c)(3) listed on the poster.  Healey stated we need larger posters for the Gipsy, The Center, and Flex.  Groteluschen asked what happened to the media plan.  Letica asked why we never went to V108 to get our event advertised for free.  Healey told Letica to send an e-mail to Bryant and she will get it to V108 immediately.  Healey told Groteluschen we need to have a meeting with him and Bryant in the next few days.  Groteluschen suggested we take a gift to the media along with the press release, poster, bottled water, and possibly merchandise.  Healey hoped the merchandise would be ready after this weekend.  

Danny G stated Club Pride made $45 on its first night.  The second night made $68.  Danny G suggested we look at other ways to make money at Club Pride such as giving away glow sticks in exchange for a $3 donation.  Maybe anyone wearing the glow bracelet could get a discount on their drink if Tony would agree to that.  Danny G stated a drag queen showed up and gave him eleven CD’s and tried to put on a show but we want a club atmosphere.  So the drag show was stopped and the drag queen was told that she could announce the dancers.  Yuen suggested having Miranda Wrights be a host.  Danny G will talk to Tony about using Miranda.  Healey suggested rotating hosts and asking the new royalty to serve as hosts.  Danny G will make more vertical banners and a banner to help recruit volunteers.  Danny G wants to pre-sell tickets to all of our events.  Healey stated we will know tomorrow about the status of the Festival tickets.  Danny G stated we might start looking to other bars willing to host other nights of Club Pride.  Healey stated we should continue to advertise Friday night Club Pride at Flex for the next Out Las Vegas and June edition of QVEGAS.  That would allow us to grow for a month after Pride Week is over.  Danny G stated we can mention Colors of Pride Bingo at the next Club Pride’s as long as we mention Club Pride at that bingo event.  Healey stated that is not a problem for the owner of Hamburger Mary’s.  Yuen asked Danny G to give him something to read which will be given to the hosts of the bingo event.  

Bill Schafer, publisher of the Night Beat, addressed the Board.  “Just a little disappointed with agreements like Q to keep the Gay and Lesbian Community Yellow Pages distributing at the Festival from their booth.  Is that correct?”  Healey responded, “Correct.”  “That happened to me last year too.  Have you checked with Kelly?”  Healey responded, “She called while we were in here.  I talked to Scott today.  And I talked this afternoon.  What I told him is that I would talk to Kelly to see if at all we could make it possible that he could distribute within his booth area.  As soon as I make contact with her we will be able to move forward with that.”  Schafer stated, “The second point I want to make is that Michelle booked an ad in the Night Beat about six weeks ago.  I called her yesterday to find out where the artwork was.  I left a message.  Today I finally got through to her after leaving a message this morning.  This afternoon I finally got through to her.  She just didn’t have the courtesy to call me back or call me and let me know the decision was made.  She waited until after the deadline and left me hanging high and dry.”  Healey responded, “I apologize for that.  We don’t know anything about that being approved.  Why she called an made that agreement with you, I don’t know.”  Schafer stated, “She reserved a half page.  And she never got back to me to cancel.”  Perez stated, “As a board we decided to go with certain ones and not go with certain ones.  She reserved space on a lot… (crosstalk).”  Schafer stated, “I don’t know if she left everybody high and dry but it certainly doesn’t say much for the Pride organization.”  Letica stated, “She represents us so it does say something about us.”  Healey stated, “I’m going to have to follow up with her and find out what she did and find out how many other people are we in the boat with that are out there.  We, like an organization like Rene said, voted on certain publications outside of the city that we chose at the last meeting.  Night Beat was never brought up.  So, I’m sorry about that.  I don’t know what the story is there.”  Schafer stated, “I also asked her today what is  happening with the check from last year.  She said she didn’t know and she would find out at the board meeting tonight.  Then on the Web site, I checked the minutes from the last meeting and found out that she had moved to issue a variety of checks all except for the Night Beat.  What’s with this person saying one thing and here’s this saying another thing.  I’m just feeling a little slighted here.  I’ve waited patiently for eleven months and being treated that way was not nice.”

Healey stated, “The minutes that you are referring to… what John does is John… I don’t even know if you were here at that meeting or was Bob here.  Bob… Bob presented the checks that were up for approval that meeting.  The only reason that Michelle’s name is in the minutes is that I would call out, ‘can I have someone make a motion to approve these checks and so forth.’  It doesn’t necessary come from her.  It comes from the acting Treasurer whether it’s John or Bob.”  Schafer stated, “Your minutes certainly didn’t reflect that.”  Healey stated, “She did make the motion but I call for somebody to make the motion to move on.”  Schafer stated, “She moving then… making the motion then not knowing if the current advertisers are past due… A little strange to me.  I feel like I was lied to.”  Healey stated, “Maybe she didn’t know but I can tell you exactly what happened.  The bills that were brought up were not the only outstanding bills that we have.  As I mentioned earlier in the meeting and I don’t know if you heard, even after this we will still have a little more than $25,000 in debt to pay out.  This event will allow us to repay all of those including yourself that are outstanding debts.  This was not approved because we agreed to pay off the bills that were eminent to us in order to create this event this year… not that your bill is not important to us.   Every single one of our vendors that we are owing money to is very important to us.  The whole dedication of this board is to do events to pay the debt off and not file bankruptcy on anybody.  That’s what we have been driven to do.”  Schafer responded, “I just feel a little slighted having waited patiently.  I mailed your Treasurer a statement and it was like a month later that he requested a proof of publication and never heard another thing.  I could be a big supporter but I think I’ve been kicked in the teeth.  You apparently made an agreement with QVEGAS for sponsorship and exclusivity.  And didn’t let anybody else know that you were considering any kind of deal.  I was never contacted for sponsorship.  It’s like I’m not here.”  Healey stated, “Part of what happened back in the days we made the agreement… we made several agreements with vendors, Q being one of them because of opportunities at the time.  You know the position of this board when we took over.  Next year when this event is over we are going to open up bidding processes and allow the opportunity to go up to…”  Schafer stated, “Are you going to let people know that you are doing that?”  Healey stated, “Absolutely.  We had individuals step up to the plate and help us.”  Schafer stated, “You will get better results.  It’s not any secret.  You are a 501(c)(3).”  Healey stated, “We’re not doing anything in secret.  We have people who came to us that I had… How many times did you bash this organization in your Court meetings?  That’s why we never came to you.  You did.  Ernie was at the meeting.”  Schafer responded, “I did not bash it at the Court meeting.  I did not bash it.  I kept my mouth shut ‘cuz I knew it would come back on me if I said anything.  I’ve always kept my mouth shut about it in public.”  Healey stated, “Some of the things that are not in public still come back to us.  We weren’t interested in dealing with individuals who were not helping to support us.  We went to people who stepped up to the plate immediately and supported us and gave us support from the get-go.  Did Q step up and they gave us an opportunity with a sponsorship?  Yes they did.”  Schafer stated, “They jumped in and that makes exclusivity before anybody else had a chance to do anything or you asked anybody to do anything.”  Healey stated, “We didn’t have the opportunity to sit back and say, ‘Let’s open this up for two months of getting bids and so forth.”  Schafer stated, “One phone call is fine.”

Letica stated, “First of all, it was not a bidding process that we opened up.  QVEGAS asked us… with their sponsorship and what they are doing for us, would we vote on exclusivity with them.  We didn’t open it up.  It wasn’t a process that we went out and try to find…  They have been a supporter to us.  We weren’t in a position to open it up.  We weren’t looking to do that.  They brought the opportunity to us.  This board voted from all of the sponsorship that came from Kelly Smith that we were going to give her that for everything that she has done for us.  We didn’t have to go out and look for it.  She came to us.  She said, ‘Listen, we know where you are at.  I’m behind you 100%.  Where do we go from here?  This is what I’m asking from the Board.”  Schafer stated, “If you bid it out you will get a better response.”  Healey stated, “We totally understand it but understand Bill that we took over… we were all brand new to being on a board… we were all brand new to a $50,000 debt that we weren’t even sure we could recover from.  And when individuals came to us and told us they understand where you are and they want to help us out and here’s what they will do for us but they want us to do this for them.  We were not in a position at that point to be knowledgeable of what we really needed.  We just had somebody walk and up and say they were going to give us all of this, which is what you need and we did.  Did we jump too fast?  Well, maybe.  But you know what, at that point it will support us and get us to where we are at this point.”  Texter stated, “I need to make one point.  If you read the contract that they had with the Bugle last year… her sponsorship was on a yearly basis, already set up… not with this board but the previous board.  I was at the meeting that was done.  It does have some prior record of that sponsorship there and what she did is say, ‘Yeah, I want to do that again this year but I want this board’s approval.”  Letica stated, “What did happen to us and we were such a new board at that time… there was a large debt and we were getting smacked in the back every time we turned around because of that… what Kelly offered us and what she provided to us was tens of thousands of dollars in free printing.  The deal was just too good for this board and as our president described, 95% of us were brand new to this board…  we wanted to make a difference to this community.  We feel that we made a good decision from the tens of thousands of dollars in advertising that we got from the Q.  Does that leave you out in the cold?  No, that doesn’t.  We want you to step forward and we want… We are a new board.  We are not the last board.  This board has come together with a commitment.  We are white-collar professionals in this town and our careers are on the line.  This is what we do for a living.  This Pride board has also come to a commitment that we are not going to get in the middle of any bar wars or newspaper wars.  We are here for our community.  We are here to support all sides.  What is fair is fair for everybody.  And that is where this board is.”  Danny G stated, “I’m glad you are hear because without hearing this… I’ve been a board member for about six months and I’ve really busted my butt.  I’ve spent a lot of my own money and an incredible amount of time trying to figure out ways to make money.  And all of the posters are things that I’m printing and donating.  It’s to help pay off bills.  We’ve paid off a lot of debt and I’m glad to put a face with a debt that I’m donating my time and my product to make sure people like you get paid.  And I’m glad you’re here because there’s the old saying that the squeaky wheel gets the oil.  I’d like to see you at more meetings…”  Schafer stated, “I looked for it on your Web site.”  Danny G stated, “Well, sometimes I rely on my friends here telling me not to forget the meeting.”

Schafer stated, “For the record, I have never publicly bashed Pride.  I did make one comment in Wilhemina’s column about denying the rumor, trying to address the rumor that they changed the SNAPI to stand for Sasha Nabbed All of Pride’s Income.  That’s the only time that I even mentioned Pride.”

Rob Schlegel addressed the Board.  Schlegel stated, “I just wanted to say a couple of things to the Board.  The issue regarding the Scott Montes Gay and Lesbian Community Yellow Pages is going to come back and bite you in the ass.  If you don’t find a way to resolve this thing with Kelly, you’re talking about you are going to have some problems with major corporate sponsors.  They are going to pull out next year because of one this year you have been committed.  You’re going to have some difficult… and it’s nothing that Scott has done.  These corporate sponsors are upset about this.  This looks bad on this board.  This looks bad on this Pride association, bad on the community.  It’s not right.  I spoke to you about it James after the president made a phone call to Kelly.  And I got kicked out of the office of the Bugle, which I published for 18 years.  That’s how serious I think this is.  You guys should have maintained that Scott Montes distribute his publication out of his booth.  You kept him away from the entrance.  You need to resolve this issue or it is going to haunt you for a long, long time.  With that, congratulations.  You guys did a great job of raising money to pay the debt off.  Healey stated, “I think that what’s interesting is that Scott didn’t know the name of the other individual on the Pride board that he spoke to that says he never told him anything about this.  Ernie and I were just talking tonight.  It was Ernie who he was speaking to at the Blue Moon.  He, in fact, was told by me and was… now I confirmed with Ernie… was told by Ernie the same thing.  And that is that because of our agreement with the Q from the beginning we both told him that he could not distribute at that.  We also told him that he should stop telling his vendors or his potential advertisers that he did not have authority to tell them that he was going to be distributing at Pride and falsely promoted that in order probably to sign contracts with his advertisers.  I know he’s telling you one thing.  But there’s two of us who talked to him on two different occasions.  We particularly had this conversation because Kelly said, ‘This is probably going to be a problem.  You need to talk to him.’  I’m the one who made the phone call.  So, for him to now try and play that he doesn’t know anything about this… that’s his problem and he knew about it.  Now, that doesn’t mean that I’m going to try to get this resolved but for the record and since the record shows what you had to say, it also needs to be stated that this board told him from the get-go that he could not distribute at Pride based on the current agreement that we had.  Was the agreement right or wrong?  It’s still an agreement that we had.  

Yuen stated, “That’s the same thing I told him when met him at Blue Moon.  He introduced himself.  He heard me talking to the owners of the Blue Moon.  ‘Hey, are you with Pride?’  ‘Yeah, I’m Ernie Yuen, Vice-President.’  I told him it was a great book and we talked about Pride.  I said, ‘Well, you do know what’s going on with the agreement that we have with Kelly and Bugle?’  He said, ‘Absolutely.’  And he goes, ‘You know Ernie, maybe we can work on something next year.’  And that was the end of the conversation.  Schlegel stated, “I wasn’t at the meeting at the Blue Moon.  And I never met with Scott and the board members.  I would just tell you that it is wrong to have this agreement.  It’s wrong to keep him from this Pride event whether your contractually obligation with the Bugle or not.  It’s wrong to wait until the next Pride.  This is going to come back and bite you in the ass.”  Healey stated, “We were waiting for which ever that was going to be.  There is always going to be something somebody is not happy about.  That’s business.  I think that you know as a businessperson yourself that if you have a contract, you have a contract.  You can’t just arbitrarily decide you want to change it because potentially it could hurt you down the road.”  Schlegel stated, “It’s not a matter of the contract.  It’s a matter of right or wrong.  You need to find some way to resolve it.”  Healey stated, “Point taken.  Anything else?”

Healey reminded board members an Executive Session will be held after a five minute recess.  The motion to adjourn was seconded and approved unanimously.  Healey declared adjournment at 9:20 p.m.

Keith Groteluschen

SNAPI Secretary

